# Current mean values in the XYZ model

Levente Pristyák<sup>1,2</sup> and Balázs Pozsgay<sup>1,2\*</sup>

 Department of Theoretical Physics, Institute of Physics, Budapest University of Technology and Economics, Műegyetem rkp. 3, 1111 Budapest, Hungary
 MTA-ELTE "Momentum" Integrable Quantum Dynamics Research Group, Department of Theoretical Physics, Eötvös Loránd University, Pázmány Péter stny. 1A, 1117 Budapest, Hungary

\* pozsgay.balazs@ttk.elte.hu

## Abstract

The XYZ model is an integrable spin chain which has an infinite set of conserved charges, but it lacks a global U(1)-symmetry. We consider the current operators, which describe the flow of the conserved quantities in this model. We derive an exact result for the current mean values, valid for any eigenstate in a finite volume with periodic boundary conditions. This result can serve as a basis for studying the transport properties of this model within Generalized Hydrodynamics.

Copyright L. Pristyák and B. Pozsgay. This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License. Published by the SciPost Foundation.

Received 09-11-2022	
Accepted 13-02-2023	
Published 15-06-2023	updates
doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.14.	6.158

## Contents

1	Introduction	2			
2	Main result				
	2.1 Current mean values in models with a simple Bethe Ansatz description	5			
	2.2 Main results for the XYZ spin chain	7			
3	Integrability of the XYZ model	7			
	3.1 Transfer matrix	7			
	3.2 Generalized algebraic Bethe Ansatz	9			
4	Proof of current mean value formula	12			
	4.1 Algebraic construction of the current operators	12			
	4.2 Mean value formula	14			
5	Gonclusion and outlook				
A	Elliptic functions	18			
B Charge and current operators					

С	Numerical results	20
Re	ferences	22

# 1 Introduction

One dimensional integrable models are special many-body systems where analytical solutions are possible, and a number of physical quantities can be computed with exact methods [1,2]. The study of these models goes back to the exact solution of the XXX Heisenberg spin chain by Hans Bethe [3]. The method of [3] is today known as the Bethe Ansatz, and together with its various generalizations [4] it is still the most general method to deal with integrable models.

The Bethe Ansatz is well suited for the computation of the finite volume spectrum of integrable models. Often it is also possible to study the thermodynamic limit, both for the ground state or even in finite temperature situations [5]. However, it is much more difficult to compute other physical quantities, like correlation functions and entanglement properties in equilibrium and out-of-equilibrium situations.

In this work, we consider special short-range correlation functions in the so-called XYZ model. More specifically, we investigate the finite volume mean values of those current operators, which describe the flow of the conserved quantities of the model. Our study is motivated by recent advances in two somewhat independent lines of research: Generalized Hydrodynamics on the one hand, and more traditional computations of exact correlation functions on the other hand.

Generalized Hydrodynamics (GHD) is a recent theory initiated in [6, 7] which aims to describe the non-equilibrium behaviour of integrable models. It incorporates the infinite number of local conservation laws characteristic for integrable systems, and also the closely related phenomenon of factorized and completely elastic scattering in these models. For a series of recent review articles we refer the reader to [8].

The first achievement of GHD was the exact treatment of ballistic transport in integrable models [6, 7, 9, 10], including the computation of the finite temperature Drude weights  $[11, 12]^1$  and the exact solution of certain selected quantum quench problems [16]. These computations are built on the local continuity equations which can be set up for the infinite family of local conserved charges. In these equations an essential ingredient is the dependence of the mean currents on the local equilibrium states. An exact formula for the mean currents was proposed in [6,7] (and proven for relativistic QFT in [6]). This exact formula has a simple semi-classical interpretation: the currents are obtained as a summation over the charge values carried by the individual particles crossing a certain point, multiplied by an effective velocity which describes the propagation of wave packets in the background of the interacting particles [17].

For interacting spin chains the formula for the current mean values was proven in a series of works [18–20] with three different methods; the article [21] reviews these developments together with earlier work on the current mean values. The proofs of [18] and [20] were completely rigorous: they were built on a form factor expansion and on a new algebraic construction for the current operators. On the other hand, [19] pointed out connections between the current operators and long range deformed spin chains, but not all steps were mathematically rigorous. All three works focused on the case of the XXZ Heisenberg spin chain,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>For earlier computations of the Drude weights in the XXZ chain and the Hubbard model see [13–15].

but [19] contained a result also for the SU(3)-symmetric fundamental model. The construction of [20] is rather general: it applies to practically any Yang-Baxter integrable spin chain with local interaction. Nevertheless, a concrete application to a new situation has not yet been demonstrated.

In this work, we consider the current mean values in the XYZ spin chain, which is intimately connected with the 8 vertex model [1]. We work out the details of the construction of [20] and determine the exact formulas for the current mean values. The physical motivation to consider this specific model is the following. In the XYZ chain there is no U(1)-symmetry, thus there is no particle conservation in the Bethe Ansatz description. GHD itself does not rely on particle conservation on a fundamental level, nevertheless all previous cases were such that the collective excitations in a large system could be understood by the "dressing" of fundamental Bethe Ansatz quasi-particles. This idea underlies the semi-classical description of the theory, for example in the flea gas picture [17]. In contrast, there are no fundamental single particle states in the XYZ chain, and one needs to treat collective states even in a finite volume situation with small chain length. The formulation of GHD is in principle independent of the quasi-particle content: it is based on local continuity equations for the conserved charges. Therefore, it is interesting to work out the theory for the somewhat exotic case of the XYZ chain. As a first step, we start with the current mean values.

We should note that the transport properties of the XYZ model have already been investigated numerically in [22], where it was found that the clean model (without disorder) indeed shows ballistic transport, as expected from an integrable spin chain. We also note that the XYZ model has been experimentally realized with ultracold atoms [23].

The second main motivation for this work is more general: we wish to contribute to the theory of correlation functions in integrable spin chains. Exact computations for one-point and two-point correlations have a long history, starting from the 80's [4] and continuing even to this day. It is impossible to review this area of research, instead we just mention a few key developments, mostly focusing on the XXZ and XYZ Heisenberg chains.

Most of the advances in the last three decades go back to the discoveries of the Izergin-Korepin [24,25] and Slavnov-determinants [26]. Exact results for form factors and correlation functions in the XXZ model were developed afterwards by the Lyon group [27–29], culminating in various multiple integral formulas for static and dynamical correlation functions. Eventually this led to the rigorous derivation of the asymptotic limit of correlation functions in various situations; for a review we refer the interested reader to the work [30]. Finite temperature correlation functions were worked out by the Wuppertal group, see for example [31–33]. It was also realized [34,35] that certain concrete multiple integral formulas for correlations of the XXX chain can be factorized. Afterwards this was developed into a full algebraic theory, which was presented in the literature in a series of works with contributions from many researchers [36–43].

Fewer results are available for models different from the XXZ spin chain. Correlation functions in the higher spin generalizations of the Heisenberg chain have been considered for example in [44–47]. Correlation functions in higher rank spin chains solvable by the nested Bethe Ansatz were considered for example in [48–53] and also in [54–56]. The results of [19] for the mean values of current operators in the SU(3)-symmetric model also belong to this list, together with certain factorized mean values found in [57] via lattice generalizations of the  $T\bar{T}$ -deformation known from quantum field theories.

The XYZ model appears exotic: there are fewer results available for this model, and this is due to the relative complexity of its exact solution. The diagonalization of the Hamiltonian goes back to Baxter [1], and it has been treated with various methods, focusing on various boundary conditions [58–61]. Bi-partite entanglement in the ground state in infinite volume was treated in [62]. Correlation functions in the so-called cyclic points were computed in [63],

and multiple integral formulas were computed in [64] and also in [65–67]. Finally, overlaps between Bethe states were considered recently in [68].

This paper consists of the following Sections: In Section 2 we formulate our main result for the XYZ chain, together with a quick review of the earlier result of the XXZ chains. In Section 3 we review the exact solution of the XYZ chain, and we prove our main result in Section 4. Section 5 contains our Conclusions and a few open problems. Finally, some details about the elliptic functions and the charge and current operators, and some numerical checks are presented in Appendices A-C.

### 2 Main result

In this work, we consider the spin-1/2 XYZ model in a finite size L, given by the Hamiltonian:

$$H = \sum_{j=1}^{L} h_{j,j+1} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{L} \left[ J_x \sigma_j^x \sigma_{j+1}^x + J_y \sigma_j^y \sigma_{j+1}^y + J_z \sigma_j^z \sigma_{j+1}^z \right], \tag{1}$$

where  $J_x$ ,  $J_y$  and  $J_z$  are real parameters of the model, while  $\sigma_j^{\alpha}$  ( $\alpha = x, y, z$ ) is the appropriate Pauli matrix acting on site *j*. We assume periodic boundary condition, so  $\sigma_{L+1}^{\alpha} = \sigma_1^{\alpha}$ . Moreover, we only consider the case of even *L*, for reasons that will become clear in Section 4. The case when  $J_x$ ,  $J_y$  and  $J_z$  are all unequal is the XYZ model, while the cases  $J_x = J_y = 1$ ,  $J_z = \Delta$ and  $J_x = J_y = J_z = 1$  correspond to the Heisenberg XXZ and XXX models, respectively. The Hamiltonian (1) is integrable for arbitrary values of the *J*'s, but integrability is broken with arbitrary magnetic fields if all *J*'s are different [69].

One of the key signs of integrability is that there exists a family of conserved, local operators  $\hat{Q}_{\alpha}$ , indexed by  $\alpha$ , which mutually commute with each other:

$$[\hat{Q}_{\alpha},\hat{Q}_{\beta}]=0, \qquad (2)$$

and the Hamiltonian is a member of this family. However, while in the XXZ model the zcomponent of the total spin  $S^z$  is also conserved, this is not the case in the XYZ model. Therefore the XYZ model lacks U(1) symmetry, which makes it considerably harder to treat, as we shall see. Locality of the charge operators  $\hat{Q}_a$  means that they can be written as a sum of local charge densities,  $\hat{q}_a(j)$ :

$$\hat{Q}_a = \sum_{j=1}^{L} \hat{q}_a(j), \qquad (3)$$

where  $\hat{q}_{\alpha}(j)$  acts non-trivially only on  $\alpha$  sites, and is centered on site *j*. The construction of these charges by the means of the Quantum Inverse Scattering Method is presented in Section 3. An alternative method, using the boost operator is given in Appendix B, along with the explicit form of the first few charge operators. We should also note that explicit formulas for all conserved charges of the XYZ model were derived in [70] (for a related work see [71]).

Since the Hamiltonian is an element of the set of mutually commuting operators, the global charges  $\hat{Q}_{\alpha}$  are conserved:

$$\frac{d}{dt}\hat{Q}_{\alpha} = i[H,\hat{Q}_{\alpha}] = 0.$$
(4)

However, in non-equilibrium situations, described by GHD, charges contained in a finite segment of the chain are of interest. The time evolution of these charge segments are given by the continuity equation:

$$\frac{d}{dt} \sum_{j=j_1}^{j_2} \hat{q}_{\alpha}(j) = i \left[ H, \sum_{j=j_1}^{j_2} \hat{q}_{\alpha}(j) \right] = \hat{J}_{\alpha}(j_1) - \hat{J}_{\alpha}(j_2+1).$$
(5)

This equation defines the physical current operator  $\hat{J}_{\alpha}(j)$  corresponding to the charge  $\hat{Q}_{\alpha}$ . Similarly, one can define generalized current operators by considering the time evolution dictated by not the Hamiltonian *H*, but an other member of the family of commuting charges,  $\hat{Q}_{\beta}$ :

$$i\left[\hat{Q}_{\beta}, \sum_{j=j_{1}}^{j_{2}} \hat{q}_{\alpha}(j)\right] = \hat{J}_{\alpha}^{\beta}(j_{1}) - \hat{J}_{\alpha}^{\beta}(j_{2}+1).$$
(6)

Our goal is to compute the mean values  $\langle n | \hat{J}_{\alpha}(j) | n \rangle$  and  $\langle n | \hat{J}_{\alpha}^{\beta}(j) | n \rangle$ , where  $| n \rangle$  is an arbitrary eigenstate of the Hamiltonian (1). In models, such as the Heisenberg XXX and XXZ spin chains, where the exact eigenstates are found by the coordinate Bethe Ansatz method, compact formulae for the current mean values were already obtained by the authors and a collaborator [18–20]. First, we recall these results.

#### 2.1 Current mean values in models with a simple Bethe Ansatz description

The results of [18-20] concern models with a global U(1)-symmetry. The primary examples are the XXZ Heisenberg spin chains and the Lieb-Liniger model, where the Bethe Ansatz takes a relatively simple form.

In these models, the (un-normalized) eigenstates can be constructed as

$$\Psi(x_1, \dots, x_N) = \sum_{\sigma \in S_N} \left[ \exp\left(i \sum_{j=1}^N p_{\sigma_j} x_j\right) \prod_{j < k} S(p_{\sigma_j}, p_{\sigma_k}) \right].$$
(7)

Here  $S(p_j, p_k)$  is the model-dependent two particle scattering amplitude. The wave function (7) is an eigenstate, given that the particle momenta  $\{p_j\}_{j=1}^N$  satisfy the Bethe equations, coming from the periodic boundary condition:

$$e^{ip_j L} \prod_{k \neq j} S(p_j, p_k) = 1, \qquad j = 1, \dots, N.$$
 (8)

It is often useful to introduce the rapidity parametrization  $p_j = p(\lambda_j)$ , in which the scattering amplitude is additive:  $S(p_j, p_k) = S(p(\lambda_j), p(\lambda_k)) = S(\lambda_j - \lambda_k)$ . The eigenstates of the system then described by the Bethe roots  $\{\lambda_j\}_{j=1}^N$ , which solve the Bethe equations. For the normalized N particle Bethe states, we use the notation  $|\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_N\rangle$ . The total energy and momenta in these Bethe states are given additively:

$$E = \sum_{j=1}^{N} e(\lambda_j),$$

$$P = \sum_{j=1}^{N} p(\lambda_j) \mod 2\pi,$$
(9)

where  $e(\lambda)$  is the model dependent one-particle energy. Similarly, the eigenvalues of the conserved charge operators are also calculated additively:

$$\hat{Q}_{\alpha}|\lambda_{1},\ldots,\lambda_{N}\rangle = \left(\sum_{j=1}^{N} q_{\alpha}(\lambda_{j})\right)|\lambda_{1},\ldots,\lambda_{N}\rangle, \qquad (10)$$

where  $q_{\alpha}(\lambda)$  is the one-particle eigenvalue. In the calculation of the current mean values, the so-called Gaudin matrix plays an important role. To define this quantity, first we write the Bethe equations in logarithmic form:

$$p(\lambda_j)L + \sum_{k \neq j} \delta(\lambda_j - \lambda_k) = 2\pi I_j, \qquad j = 1, \dots, N, \qquad (11)$$

where  $\delta(\lambda) = -i \log S(\lambda)$ , and  $I_j \in \mathbb{Z}$  are the momentum quantum numbers. The Gaudin matrix is then defined as:

$$G_{jk} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_k} (2\pi I_j), \qquad (12)$$

or written out explicitly:

$$G_{jk} = \delta_{jk} \left[ p'(\lambda_j) L + \sum_{l=1}^{N} \varphi(\lambda_j - \lambda_l) \right] - \varphi(\lambda_j - \lambda_k),$$
(13)

where  $\varphi(\lambda) = \delta'(\lambda)$ . The mean values of the current and generalized current operators can be calculated as:

$$\langle \lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_N | \hat{J}_{\alpha}(j) | \lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_N \rangle = \mathbf{e}' \cdot G^{-1} \cdot \mathbf{q}_{\alpha}, \qquad (14)$$

and

$$\langle \lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_N | \hat{J}^{\beta}_{\alpha}(j) | \lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_N \rangle = \mathbf{q}'_{\beta} \cdot G^{-1} \cdot \mathbf{q}_{\alpha} \,. \tag{15}$$

Here  $\mathbf{e}'$ ,  $\mathbf{q}_{\alpha}$  and  $\mathbf{q}_{\beta}'$  are *N*-component vectors with elements

$$(\mathbf{e}')_{j} = \frac{de(\lambda_{j})}{d\lambda}, \qquad (\mathbf{q}_{\alpha})_{j} = q_{\alpha}(\lambda_{j}), \qquad (\mathbf{q}'_{\beta})_{j} = \frac{dq_{\beta}(\lambda_{j})}{d\lambda}, \tag{16}$$

and  $G^{-1}$  is the inverse of the Gaudin matrix. Formulae (14) and (15) were first obtained in [18] by the use of a form factor expansion. Later, the results were extended to models solvable by the nested Bethe Ansatz, using a connection to long range spin chains [19]. Finally, in [20] the algebraic construction of current operators was given and (14) and (15) were re-derived.

In [18] a semi-classical interpretation of the results was also given, based on the ideas of [17]. In this semi-classical picture, the system is considered as a ring with circumference L, on which N particles move around. Particles travel along with constant velocity as long as they don't interact with each other. A particle with rapidity  $\lambda$ , represented by a wave packet has a bare velocity

$$\nu(\lambda) = \frac{de}{dp} = \frac{e'(\lambda)}{p'(\lambda)}.$$
(17)

Since these speeds are generally different for different rapidities, the particles meet each other along the way. Their scattering can be taken into account by using the exact quantum mechanical solution of the two-body problem: for the scattering of particle j on k the wave function has to be multiplied by the phase  $S(\lambda_j - \lambda_k)$ . As a result of this rapidity dependent phase, the wave packets suffer a spatial displacement (or equivalently a time delay), given by the derivative of the scattering phase  $\delta$ , with respect to the momentum. After the scattering, the particles continue to travel with their bare velocities. Since the particles move along a closed ring, they scatter on each other over and over again. The time delays picked up by each scattering event eventually result in the emergence of an effective velocity  $v_{\text{eff}}(\lambda)$ . Since a particle with rapidity  $\lambda$  carries the charge eigenvalue  $q_{\alpha}(\lambda)$ , the current mean value in this semi-classical picture is simple given by

$$J_{\alpha,cl} = \frac{1}{L} \sum_{j=1}^{N} v_{\text{eff}}(\lambda_j) q_\alpha(\lambda_j).$$
(18)

A simple self-consistent calculation shows, that the effective velocities can be calculated as

$$\mathbf{v}_{\rm eff} = LG^{-1}\mathbf{e}'\,.\tag{19}$$

Substituting this  $v_{\text{eff}}(\lambda)$  into (18) reproduces the previous result (14). Thus, in these Bethe Ansatz solvable models a complete classical/quantum correspondence is present.

#### 2.2 Main results for the XYZ spin chain

In models lacking U(1) symmetry, the standard coordinate Bethe Ansatz breaks down and the simple semi-classical picture cannot be applied. Therefore it is an interesting question what happens with the current mean values.

The main result of the present work is that an expression completely analogous to (14) and (15) holds even in the case of the XYZ model:

$$\langle \lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n | \hat{J}^{\beta}_{\alpha}(j) | \lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n \rangle = \mathbf{q}'_{\beta} \cdot G^{-1} \cdot \mathbf{q}_{\alpha}.$$
<sup>(20)</sup>

Here  $|\lambda_1, ..., \lambda_n\rangle$  is an eigenstate of the XYZ model, which can be constructed using a generalization of the Algebraic Bethe Ansatz, and is described by a fixed number of rapidities (precisely n = L/2 for all eigenstates.) These rapidities again satisfy a system of Bethe equations, and the Gaudin matrix is defined as the logarithmic derivative of these Bethe equations. The vectors  $\mathbf{q}'_{\beta}$  and  $\mathbf{q}_{\alpha}$  contain the charge eigenvalues, just like in (16). The quantities in (20) are introduced in more detail in Sections 3 and 4.

The existence of the formula (20) shows, that even though the XYZ model lacks U(1) symmetry and the semi-classical picture presented above is not applicable, the current mean values still take a simple form, and are well described by the rapidity variables. The proof of (20) is presented in Section 4.

## 3 Integrability of the XYZ model

In this section, we review how the XYZ model fits into the standard framework of the Quantum Inverse Scattering Method, and how its eigenstates can be constructed, using a generalization of the well-known Algebraic Bethe Ansatz.

#### 3.1 Transfer matrix

In the QISM framework, the *R*-matrix  $R(\lambda) \in \text{End}(\mathbb{C}^2 \otimes \mathbb{C}^2)$  associated to the eight vertex model is given by:

$$R(\lambda) = \frac{1}{h(\lambda + \eta)} \begin{pmatrix} a(\lambda) & 0 & 0 & d(\lambda) \\ 0 & b(\lambda) & c(\lambda) & 0 \\ 0 & c(\lambda) & b(\lambda) & 0 \\ d(\lambda) & 0 & 0 & a(\lambda) \end{pmatrix},$$
 (21)

where the functions  $a(\lambda)$ ,  $b(\lambda)$ ,  $c(\lambda)$ ,  $d(\lambda)$  and  $h(\lambda)$  are defined as:

$$a(\lambda) = \vartheta_4(\eta|\tau)\vartheta_1(\lambda+\eta|\tau)\vartheta_4(\lambda|\tau),$$
  

$$b(\lambda) = \vartheta_4(\eta|\tau)\vartheta_4(\lambda+\eta|\tau)\vartheta_1(\lambda|\tau),$$
  

$$c(\lambda) = \vartheta_1(\eta|\tau)\vartheta_4(\lambda+\eta|\tau)\vartheta_4(\lambda|\tau),$$
  

$$d(\lambda) = \vartheta_1(\eta|\tau)\vartheta_1(\lambda+\eta|\tau)\vartheta_1(\lambda|\tau),$$
  

$$h(\lambda) = \vartheta_4(0|\tau)\vartheta_4(\lambda|\tau)\vartheta_1(\lambda|\tau).$$
  
(22)

Here  $\eta \in \mathbb{C}$  is a parameter of the model, while  $\vartheta_i(\lambda|\tau)$  ( $i \in \{1, 2, 3, 4\}$ ) denote the elliptic theta functions with parameter  $\tau$  and argument  $\lambda$ . The definition of these functions and a list of their useful properties are presented in Appendix A. For brevity, in the following we omit the dependence on the parameter  $\tau$ , and simply write  $\vartheta_i(\lambda) = \vartheta_i(\lambda|\tau)$ . The *R*-matrix (21) satisfies the usual Yang-Baxter equation, acting on the triple product space  $\mathbb{C}^2 \otimes \mathbb{C}^2 \otimes \mathbb{C}^2$ :

$$R_{12}(\lambda_{12})R_{13}(\lambda_{13})R_{23}(\lambda_{23}) = R_{23}(\lambda_{23})R_{13}(\lambda_{13})R_{12}(\lambda_{12}), \qquad (23)$$

as well as the so-called regularity, unitary and crossing relations:

$$R_{12}(0) = \mathcal{P}_{12},$$

$$R_{21}(-\lambda)R_{12}(\lambda) = \mathbb{1},$$

$$R_{12}(\lambda)\sigma_1^{\gamma}[R_{12}(\lambda-\eta)]^{t_1}\sigma_1^{\gamma} = \frac{h(\lambda-\eta)}{h(\lambda)}\mathbb{1}.$$
(24)

Here  $\mathcal{P}$  and  $\mathbb{1}$  are the permutation and identity operators respectively, and we also used the shorthand notation  $\lambda_{ij} = \lambda_i - \lambda_j$ , while  $[\dots]^{t_1}$  denotes partial transpose with respect to the first space.

Using the *R*-matrix, the monodromy matrix  $T_a(\lambda)$  can be constructed:

$$T_a(\lambda) = R_{aL}(\lambda)R_{aL-1}(\lambda)\dots R_{a1}(\lambda).$$
<sup>(25)</sup>

This operator acts on the product space  $V_a \otimes \mathcal{H}$ , where  $\mathcal{H} = \bigotimes_{j=1}^{L} \mathbb{C}_j^2$  is the physical space, while  $V_a$  is an auxiliary space, which in our case is also isomorphic to  $\mathbb{C}^2$ . As a consequence of the Yang-Baxter equation, the monodromy matrix satisfies the so-called *RTT*-relation:

$$R_{ab}(u-v)T_{a}(u)T_{b}(v) = T_{b}(v)T_{a}(u)R_{ab}(u-v),$$
(26)

where now *a* and *b* denote two different auxiliary spaces. By taking the partial trace of the monodromy matrix over the auxiliary space, the transfer matrix  $t(\lambda)$  – acting on the physical space  $\mathcal{H}$  – can be defined:

$$t(\lambda) = \operatorname{Tr}_{a} T_{a}(\lambda).$$
(27)

From the *RTT*-relation (26), it follows, that transfer matrices at different values of the rapidity parameter commute with each other:

$$[t(u), t(v)] = 0.$$
(28)

This property ensures that a commuting set of local charges is obtained by expanding the logarithm of the transfer matrix around zero:

$$\hat{Q}_{\alpha} = (i)^{\alpha - 2} \frac{d^{\alpha - 1}}{d\lambda^{\alpha - 1}} \left( \log t(\lambda) \right) \Big|_{\lambda = 0} .$$
<sup>(29)</sup>

(Here the factor of  $(i)^{\alpha-2}$  is included to ensure the hermiticity of the charges.) Specifically, the Hamiltonian of the XYZ model (1) is given by

$$\left. \frac{d}{d\lambda} \left( \log t(\lambda) \right) \right|_{\lambda=0} = H - \frac{1}{2} L J_0, \qquad (30)$$

with the coefficients in the Hamiltonian defined as

$$J_{x} = \frac{\vartheta_{1}'(0)}{\vartheta_{4}(0)} \left( \frac{\vartheta_{4}(\eta)}{\vartheta_{1}(\eta)} + \frac{\vartheta_{1}(\eta)}{\vartheta_{4}(\eta)} \right), \qquad J_{z} = \frac{\vartheta_{1}'(\eta)}{\vartheta_{1}(\eta)} - \frac{\vartheta_{4}'(\eta)}{\vartheta_{4}(\eta)},$$

$$J_{y} = \frac{\vartheta_{1}'(0)}{\vartheta_{4}(0)} \left( \frac{\vartheta_{4}(\eta)}{\vartheta_{1}(\eta)} - \frac{\vartheta_{1}(\eta)}{\vartheta_{4}(\eta)} \right), \qquad J_{0} = \frac{\vartheta_{1}'(\eta)}{\vartheta_{1}(\eta)} + \frac{\vartheta_{4}'(\eta)}{\vartheta_{4}(\eta)}.$$
(31)

#### 3.2 Generalized algebraic Bethe Ansatz

As opposed to the XXX or XXZ spin chains, in the case of the XYZ model, the family of commuting conserved charges does not contain the  $S_z$  operator, therefore this model lacks U(1)symmetry. As a result, the usual methods of Coordinate/Algebraic Bethe Ansatz break down. However, in [58] a generalization of the well-known Algebraic Bethe Ansatz was introduced and successfully applied to the eight vertex model, making it possible to construct the transfer matrix eigenstates. Here, we briefly review this method.

In the usual Algebraic Bethe Ansatz framework, one considers the monodromy matrix as a  $2 \times 2$  matrix in the auxiliary space, with elements acting on the physical space:

$$T_a(\lambda) = \begin{pmatrix} A(\lambda) & B(\lambda) \\ C(\lambda) & D(\lambda) \end{pmatrix},$$
(32)

where  $A(\lambda), B(\lambda), C(\lambda), D(\lambda) \in \text{End}(\mathcal{H})$ . In order to obtain the eigenstates, first a global reference state  $|0\rangle$  is chosen, which is an eigenstate of the diagonal elements of the monodromy matrix and is annihilated by its bottom left element:

$$A(\lambda)|0\rangle = \Lambda(\lambda)|0\rangle , \qquad D(\lambda)|0\rangle = \tilde{\Lambda}(\lambda)|0\rangle , \qquad C(\lambda)|0\rangle = 0.$$
(33)

Then the Bethe states are constructed by applying the top right element of the monodromy matrix on this reference state:

$$|\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n\rangle = B(\lambda_1) \dots B(\lambda_n) |0\rangle . \tag{34}$$

Finally, by using the commutation relations between monodromy matrix elements, contained in the *RTT*-relation (26), it is shown, that the state (34) is indeed an eigenstate of the transfer matrix  $t(\lambda) = A(\lambda) + D(\lambda)$ , if the set of rapidities  $\{\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n\}$  satisfies a system of non-linear equations, known as the Bethe equations.

The problem with the method explained above, is that in the case of the XYZ model, there is no such global reference state  $|0\rangle$  which is annihilated by  $C(\lambda)$ , for all values of  $\lambda$ . To overcome this problem, in [58] a gauge transformation was applied on the *R*-matrix, which makes it possible to introduce a family of reference states.

First, we consider the local *R*-matrix as a  $2 \times 2$  matrix in the auxiliary space, with elements acting on the local physical space  $\mathbb{C}^2$ :

$$R_{aj}(\lambda) = \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_j(\lambda) & \beta_j(\lambda) \\ \gamma_j(\lambda) & \delta_j(\lambda) \end{pmatrix},$$
(35)

with  $\alpha_j(\lambda), \beta_j(\lambda), \gamma_j(\lambda), \delta_j(\lambda) \in \text{End}(\mathbb{C}_j^2)$ . Now let's introduce a local gauge transformation in the following way:

$$R_{aj}^{l}(\lambda) = M_{j+l}^{-1}(\lambda)R_{aj}(\lambda)M_{j+l-1}(\lambda) = \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{j}^{l}(\lambda) & \beta_{j}^{l}(\lambda) \\ \gamma_{j}^{l}(\lambda) & \delta_{j}^{l}(\lambda) \end{pmatrix},$$
(36)

where  $M_k$  is a 2×2 invertible, numerical matrix and l is an integer. Obviously, the monodromy matrix built from the transformed *R*-matrix differs from the original one by a simple linear transformation:

$$T_a^l(\lambda) = R_{aL}^l(\lambda) \dots R_{a1}^l(\lambda) = M_{L+l}^{-1}(\lambda) T_a(\lambda) M_l(\lambda) = \begin{pmatrix} A_l(\lambda) & B_l(\lambda) \\ C_l(\lambda) & D_l(\lambda) \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (37)

As it turns out,  $M_k(\lambda)$  can be chosen in such a way, that there is a local reference state at each site, which is annihilated by the bottom left element of the corresponding local matrix  $R_{aj}^l(\lambda)$ , for all values of  $\lambda$ . To achieve this, we define  $M_k(\lambda)$  as follows:

$$M_{k}(\lambda;s,t) = \begin{pmatrix} \vartheta_{1}(s+k\eta-\lambda) & \frac{1}{g(\tau_{k})}\vartheta_{1}(t+k\eta+\lambda)\\ \vartheta_{4}(s+k\eta-\lambda) & \frac{1}{g(\tau_{k})}\vartheta_{4}(t+k\eta+\lambda) \end{pmatrix},$$
(38)

where  $g(u) = \vartheta_1(u)\vartheta_4(u)$ ,  $\tau_k = \frac{s+t}{2} + k\eta - \pi/2$  and *s* and *t* are two arbitrary, but fixed complex parameters, which we will not denote in the following. By using the addition theorems for the theta functions listed in Appendix A, it is easy to check that the local state  $\omega_i^l \in \mathbb{C}_i^2$ , defined as

$$\omega_{j}^{l} = \vartheta_{1}(s + (j+l)\eta)e_{j}^{+} + \vartheta_{4}(s + (j+l)\eta)e_{j}^{-}, \qquad (39)$$

is annihilated by  $\gamma_j^l(\lambda)$  for all  $\lambda$ :

$$\gamma_j^l(\lambda)\omega_j^l = 0.$$
<sup>(40)</sup>

Here  $e_j^{+/-}$  are the standard basis elements at site *j*. Similarly, the actions of  $\alpha_j^l(\lambda)$  and  $\delta_j^l(\lambda)$  on  $\omega_j^l$  are also easy to compute:

$$\alpha_j^l(\lambda)\omega_j^l = \omega_j^{l-1},$$
  

$$\delta_j^l(\lambda)\omega_j^l = \frac{h(\lambda)}{h(\lambda+\eta)}\omega_j^{l+1}.$$
(41)

From the local formulae (40) and (41), it follows that the actions of the transformed monodromy matrix elements on the global state  $\Omega_l \in \mathcal{H}$  defined as

$$\Omega_l = \omega_1^l \otimes \omega_2^l \otimes \cdots \otimes \omega_L^l, \qquad (42)$$

are given by

$$A_{l}(\lambda)\Omega_{l} = \Omega_{l-1},$$

$$D_{l}(\lambda)\Omega_{l} = \left(\frac{h(\lambda)}{h(\lambda+\eta)}\right)^{L}\Omega_{l+1},$$

$$C_{l}(\lambda)\Omega_{l} = 0.$$
(43)

This means, that the vectors  $\{\Omega_l\}_{l \in \mathbb{Z}}$  form a family of reference states, on which the actions of the transformed monodromy matrix elements are known. In order to construct the eigenstates of the model, it is useful to consider more general transformations of the monodromy matrix than the one defined in (37), by not restricting the indexes of the transformation matrices:

$$T_a^{k,l}(\lambda) = M_k^{-1}(\lambda)T_a(\lambda)M_l(\lambda) = \begin{pmatrix} A_{k,l}(\lambda) & B_{k,l}(\lambda) \\ C_{k,l}(\lambda) & D_{k,l}(\lambda) \end{pmatrix}.$$
(44)

As it turns out, the commutation relations between  $A_{k,l}(\lambda)$ ,  $B_{k,l}(\lambda)$ ,  $C_{k,l}(\lambda)$  and  $D_{k,l}(\lambda)$  take a simple form. These relations can be derived from the *RTT*-relation (26), using the known form of the transformation matrix (38) and the properties of the elliptic functions. The actual computation is rather long and technical, therefore we only present here the formulae that are used in further calculations. For more details, we refer to [58]. The commutation relations necessary for us are given by:

$$B_{k,l+1}(\lambda)B_{k+1,l}(\mu) = B_{k,l+1}(\mu)B_{k+1,l}(\lambda),$$

$$A_{k,l}(\lambda)B_{k+1,l-1}(\mu) = \alpha(\lambda,\mu)B_{k,l-2}(\mu)A_{k+1,l-1}(\lambda) - \beta_{l-1}(\lambda,\mu)B_{k,l-2}(\lambda)A_{k+1,l-1}(\mu), \quad (45)$$

$$D_{k,l}(\lambda)B_{k+1,l-1}(\mu) = \alpha(\mu,\lambda)B_{k+2,l}(\mu)D_{k+1,l-1}(\lambda) + \beta_{k+1}(\lambda,\mu)B_{k+2,l}(\lambda)D_{k+1,l-1}(\mu),$$

where the functions  $\alpha(\lambda, \mu)$  and  $\beta(\lambda, \mu)$  are defined as:

$$\alpha(\lambda,\mu) = \frac{h(\lambda-\mu-\eta)}{h(\lambda-\mu)}, \qquad \beta_k(\lambda,\mu) = \frac{h(\eta)h(\tau_k+\mu-\lambda)}{h(\mu-\lambda)h(\tau_k)}.$$
(46)

At this point, we are ready to construct the transfer matrix eigenstates. First, let's examine the vector

$$\Psi_l(\lambda_1,\ldots,\lambda_n) = B_{l+1,l-1}(\lambda_1)\ldots B_{l+n,l-n}(\lambda_n)\Omega_{l-n}, \qquad (47)$$

where the rapidities  $\{\lambda_k\}_{k=1}^n$  are not yet specified, and n = L/2. From (44) it is obvious, that  $t(\lambda) = A(\lambda) + D(\lambda) = A_{l,l}(\lambda) + D_{l,l}(\lambda)$  for any *l*. By using the commutation relations, the actions of  $A_{l,l}(\lambda)$  and  $D_{l,l}(\lambda)$  on the state (47) are easily obtained:

$$A_{l,l}(\lambda)\Psi_{l}(\lambda_{1},...,\lambda_{n}) = \Lambda(\lambda|\lambda_{1},...,\lambda_{n})\Psi_{l-1}(\lambda_{1},...,\lambda_{n}) + \sum_{j=1}^{n} \Lambda_{j}^{l}(\lambda|\lambda_{1},...,\lambda_{n})\Psi_{l-1}(\lambda_{1},...,\lambda_{j-1},\lambda,\lambda_{j+1},...,\lambda_{n}),$$

$$D_{l,l}(\lambda)\Psi_{l}(\lambda_{1},...,\lambda_{n}) = \tilde{\Lambda}(\lambda|\lambda_{1},...,\lambda_{n})\Psi_{l+1}(\lambda_{1},...,\lambda_{n}) + \sum_{j=1}^{n} \tilde{\Lambda}_{j}^{l}(\lambda|\lambda_{1},...,\lambda_{n})\Psi_{l+1}(\lambda_{1},...,\lambda_{j-1},\lambda,\lambda_{j+1},...,\lambda_{n}),$$

$$(48)$$

with

$$\Lambda(\lambda|\lambda_{1},...,\lambda_{n}) = \prod_{k=1}^{n} \alpha(\lambda,\lambda_{k}),$$

$$\Lambda_{j}^{l}(\lambda|\lambda_{1},...,\lambda_{n}) = -\beta_{l-1}(\lambda,\lambda_{j}) \prod_{\substack{k=1\\k\neq j}}^{n} \alpha(\lambda_{j},\lambda_{k}),$$

$$\tilde{\Lambda}(\lambda|\lambda_{1},...,\lambda_{n}) = \left(\frac{h(\lambda)}{h(\lambda+\eta)}\right)^{L} \prod_{k=1}^{n} \alpha(\lambda_{k},\lambda),$$

$$\tilde{\Lambda}_{j}^{l}(\lambda|\lambda_{1},...,\lambda_{n}) = \beta_{l+1}(\lambda,\lambda_{j}) \left(\frac{h(\lambda_{j})}{h(\lambda_{j}+\eta)}\right)^{L} \prod_{\substack{k=1\\k\neq j}}^{n} \alpha(\lambda_{k},\lambda_{j}).$$
(49)

The condition n = L/2 is necessary, because after  $A_{l,l}(\lambda)$  is commuted through all the  $B(\lambda_k)$  operators in (47), finally the expression  $A_{l+n,l-n}(\lambda)\Omega_{l-n}$  has to be evaluated. This is only possible by using (43), if n = L/2. The restriction on n also means, that the method presented here only works for chains of even length.

As a last step, we multiply (47) with the factor  $\exp(2\pi i l\theta)$  ( $0 \le \theta \le 1$ ) and sum it over all the integers:

$$\Psi_{\theta}(\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n) = \sum_{l=-\infty}^{\infty} e^{2\pi i l \theta} \Psi_l(\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n).$$
(50)

From (48) it follows that the state (50) is an eigenstate of the eight vertex transfer matrix, with eigenvalue

$$\Lambda_f(\lambda) = e^{2\pi i\theta} \Lambda(\lambda|\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n) + e^{-2\pi i\theta} \tilde{\Lambda}(\lambda|\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n),$$
(51)

given that the rapidities satisfy the Bethe equations:

$$\left(\frac{h(\lambda_j)}{h(\lambda_j+\eta)}\right)^L = e^{4\pi i\theta} \prod_{\substack{k=1\\k\neq j}}^n \frac{\alpha(\lambda_j,\lambda_k)}{\alpha(\lambda_k,\lambda_j)}.$$
(52)

Since the Hamiltonian of the XYZ model is connected to the transfer matrix through (30), it is obvious, that the states (50) are also eigenstates of the Hamiltonian (1). The energy eigenvalues are given by

$$E = \frac{d}{d\lambda} \left( \log t(\lambda) \right) \bigg|_{\lambda=0} + \frac{LJ_0}{2}.$$
 (53)

Equivalently, we can write the energies (53) as sums over the Bethe roots:

$$E = \sum_{j=1}^{n} e(\lambda_j) + \frac{LJ_0}{2}, \quad \text{with} \quad e(\lambda) = \frac{h'(\lambda)}{h(\lambda)} - \frac{h'(\lambda + \eta)}{h(\lambda + \eta)}.$$
(54)

Furthermore, from (29) it follows, that the eigenvalues of the higher charges also can be written as sums over the rapidities:

$$\hat{Q}_{\alpha}|\lambda_{1},\ldots,\lambda_{n}\rangle = \left(\sum_{j=1}^{n} q_{\alpha}(\lambda_{j})\right)|\lambda_{1},\ldots,\lambda_{n}\rangle, \quad \text{with} \quad q_{\alpha}(\lambda) = (-i)^{\alpha-2} \frac{d^{\alpha-2}}{d\lambda^{\alpha-2}} e(\lambda).$$
(55)

The convergence of the sum in (50) requires a careful analysis. The results of [1] and [58] show, that (50) is summable to zero for all  $\theta$  expect finitely many values of  $\theta_j$ , and that 0 is among these  $\theta_j$ . Nevertheless, our derivation for the current mean values does not depend on the value of  $\theta$ . The situation simplifies if we impose the following restriction on  $\eta$ :

$$K\eta = m_1 2\pi + m_2 \pi \tau \,, \tag{56}$$

with K,  $m_1$  and  $m_2$  being integers. Because of the quasi-periodicity of the elliptic theta functions,  $M_k(\lambda)$ ,  $T_a^{k,l}(\lambda)$  and  $\Psi_l(\lambda_1, ..., \lambda_n)$  are quasi-periodic functions of k and l in this case. With an appropriate choice of common normalizing factor, it can be arranged that they become periodic in k and l with period K. As a result, the sum in (50) becomes finite, with the values of  $\theta$  given as  $\theta = k/K$  for k = 0, 1, ..., K - 1. For more details on this special choice of  $\eta$  see [58]. However, in the following we consider the general case, with no restriction on  $\eta$ .

## 4 Proof of current mean value formula

In this section, we present the proof of our main result for the current mean values. The proof is based on the algebraic construction of current operators, that was worked out in [20]. In that paper, it was shown in a model independent way, how the current operators of integrable spin chains can be embedded into the usual framework of Yang-Baxter integrability. Based on this algebraic construction, it was also shown that the current mean values are related to the eigenvalues of a transfer matrix, defined on an enlarged chain. Here, we evaluate this transfer matrix eigenvalue, by using the method explained in Section 3 and prove (20).

#### 4.1 Algebraic construction of the current operators

The construction of the conserved charge operators of integrable systems by the means of the Quantum Inverse Scattering Method has been known for a long time. However, the current operators were only embedded into this framework recently by one of the authors [20]. Our proof of (20) is built upon this algebraic construction, therefore here we briefly summarize the results of [20].

Here, we consider a generic integrable system, corresponding to an *R*-matrix  $R(\lambda)$ , that satisfies the Yang-Baxter equation (23) and the regularity and unitarity conditions (24). The monodromy and transfer matrices of the model are defined as in (25) and (27), respectively. Then a generating function for the global charges is defined as:

$$\hat{Q}(\lambda) = (-i)t^{-1}(\lambda)\frac{d}{d\lambda}t(\lambda).$$
(57)

This definition agrees with (29) (up to factors of *i*), the canonical charges are given as the coefficients of the Taylor expansion of  $\hat{Q}(\lambda)$ , around  $\lambda = 0$ . A charge density for this generating

function can be found:  $\hat{Q}(\lambda) = \sum_{j=1}^{L} \hat{q}(\lambda, j)$  with

$$\hat{q}(\lambda,j) = (-i)t^{-1}(\lambda)Tr_a \Big[ T_a^{[L,j+1]}(\lambda)\partial_\lambda R_{a,j}(\lambda)T_a^{[j-1,1]}(\lambda) \Big].$$
(58)

Here  $T_a^{[j_2,j_1]}(\lambda)$  is a partial monodromy matrix defined on the segment  $[j_1,\ldots,j_2]$ :

$$T_a^{\lfloor j_2, j_1 \rfloor}(\lambda) = R_{a, j_2}(\lambda) \dots R_{a, j_1}(\lambda).$$
<sup>(59)</sup>

Similarly to the charge operators, we can define a generating operator for the currents as well:

$$\hat{J}(\lambda,\mu,j) = \sum_{\alpha=2}^{\infty} \sum_{\beta=2}^{\infty} \frac{\lambda^{\alpha-2}}{(\alpha-2)!} \frac{\mu^{\beta-2}}{(\beta-2)!} \hat{J}^{\beta}_{\alpha}(j), \qquad (60)$$

where  $\hat{J}^{\beta}_{\alpha}(j)$  are the generalized currents, defined in (6). The generating functions  $\hat{Q}(\lambda)$  and  $\hat{J}(\lambda, \mu, j)$  satisfy the generalized continuity equation:

$$i[\hat{Q}(\lambda), \hat{q}(\mu, j)] = \hat{J}(\lambda, \mu, j) - \hat{J}(\lambda, \mu, j+1).$$
(61)

Using this continuity equation and the Yang-Baxter equation (23), it can be shown, that the current generating function is given by the following expression:

$$\hat{J}(\lambda,\mu,j) = -t(\mu)\partial_{\mu}\hat{\Omega}(\lambda,\mu,j-1)t^{-1}(\mu), \qquad (62)$$

where  $\hat{\Omega}(\lambda, \mu, j)$  is a "double-row" operator defined as

$$\hat{\Omega}(\lambda,\mu,j) = t^{-1}(\mu)t^{-1}(\lambda)Tr_{ab}[T_a^{[L,j+1]}(\lambda)T_b^{[L,j+1]}(\mu)\Theta_{a,b}(\lambda,\mu)T_a^{[j,1]}(\lambda)T_b^{[j,1]}(\mu)].$$
(63)

Here *a* and *b* are two different auxiliary spaces, and  $\Theta_{a,b}(\lambda,\mu)$  is an operator acting on these auxiliary spaces:

$$\Theta_{a,b}(\lambda,\mu) = (-i)R_{b,a}(\mu,\lambda)\partial_{\lambda}R_{a,b}(\lambda,\mu).$$
(64)

From (62) it simply follows that the mean values of the current generator in the eigenstates of the model are given by:

$$\langle \Psi | \hat{J}(\lambda, \mu, j) | \Psi \rangle = -\partial_{\mu} \langle \Psi | \hat{\Omega}(\lambda, \mu, j-1) | \Psi \rangle .$$
(65)

Expressions (62) and (65) show, how the current operators and their mean values can be constructed in the QISM framework. Moreover, using a trick first developed in [72], the mean values of the operator  $\hat{\Omega}(\lambda, \mu, j)$  can be related to the eigenvalues of a transfer matrix of an enlarged spin chain. Let's consider the following monodromy matrix:

$$T_a^+(\lambda) = R_{a,L+2}(\lambda,\mu+\epsilon)R_{L+1,a}^{t_{L+1}}(\mu,\lambda)T_a(\lambda),$$
(66)

where  $T_a(\lambda)$  is the original monodromy matrix of a chain of length *L*, and  $[\dots]^{t_{L+1}}$  denotes partial transposition with respect to the physical space at site L + 1. Since the *R*-matrices introduced on the two extra sites also satisfy the Yang-Baxter relation, it implies that the transfer matrix defined as

$$t^{+}(\lambda) = Tr_{a}[T_{a}^{+}(\lambda)], \qquad (67)$$

also forms a one parameter family of commuting operators. At  $\epsilon = 0$  the two extra sites decouple from the rest of the chain, and the eigenstates of the enlarged transfer matrix take the following form:

$$t^{+}(\lambda)(|\delta\rangle \otimes |\Psi\rangle) = \Lambda_{f}(\lambda)(|\delta\rangle \otimes |\Psi\rangle), \qquad (68)$$

where the "delta-state"  $|\delta\rangle$  is given by the components  $\delta_{i,j}$  in the computational basis, while  $|\Psi\rangle$  is an eigenstate and  $\Lambda_f(\lambda)$  is the corresponding eigenvalue of the original transfer matrix  $t(\lambda)$ . Switching on a non-zero  $\epsilon$  affects the eigenstates and eigenvalues. Let  $|\Psi^+\rangle$  be the eigenstate of  $t^+(\lambda)$  that in the  $\epsilon \to 0$  limit becomes  $|\delta\rangle \otimes |\Psi\rangle$ , and  $\Lambda^+(\lambda|\mu, \epsilon)$  the eigenvalue corresponding to  $|\Psi^+\rangle$ . Then a first order perturbation theory computation gives that

$$\langle \Psi | \hat{\Omega}(\lambda, \mu, j) | \Psi \rangle = i \frac{d}{d\epsilon} \log \Lambda^+(\mu | \lambda, j) \bigg|_{\epsilon=0} .$$
(69)

Accordingly, the mean values of the current generating function are then given by:

$$\langle \Psi | \hat{J}(\lambda, \mu, j) | \Psi \rangle = -i \partial_{\mu} \left( \left. \frac{d}{d\epsilon} \log \Lambda^{+}(\mu | \lambda, \epsilon) \right|_{\epsilon=0} \right).$$
(70)

Expression (70) shows that the current mean values are closely related to transfer matrix eigenvalues, which can be calculated by standard methods of integrability. For the case of the XXZ model, (70) was evaluated in [20]. In the next subsection, we extend this calculation to the case of the XYZ model.

#### 4.2 Mean value formula

As it was explained in the previous subsection, the current mean values are closely related to an auxiliary eigenvalue problem of an enlarged transfer matrix. This eigenvalue problem can be treated by standard methods of integrability, which explains why simple formulas for the current mean values exist. In the remainder of this section, we solve this auxiliary eigenvalue problem and evaluate the necessary differentiation present in (70) to prove our main result (20). Our method closely follows the calculation presented in [20] for the case of the XXZ spin chain. The main difference is that instead of the usual Algebraic Bethe Ansatz technique, here we use the generalized method, explained in Section 3.

First, we introduce local gauge transformations for the extra two sites exactly the same way as before in (36), with the transformation matrix still given by (38). Then the enlarged, gauged transformed monodromy matrix is given by

$$T_a^{+,l}(\lambda) = M_{L+2+l}^{-1}(\lambda)T_a^+(\lambda)M_l(\lambda) = \begin{pmatrix} A_l^+(\lambda) & B_l^+(\lambda) \\ C_l^+(\lambda) & D_l^+(\lambda) \end{pmatrix}.$$
(71)

As a next step, local reference states for the extra two sites need to be defined. Based on the crossing relation (24) and the addition theorems for the theta functions, it is easily checked that the local state at site L + 1, defined as

$$\omega_{L+1}^{l}(\mu) = \vartheta_{4}(s + (L+l)\eta - \mu)e_{L+1}^{+} - \vartheta_{1}(s + (L+l)\eta - \mu)e_{L+1}^{-},$$
(72)

satisfies the following relations:

$$\alpha_{L+1}^{l}(\lambda)\omega_{L+1}^{l}(\mu) = \frac{h(\lambda-\mu)}{h(\lambda-\mu-\eta)}\omega_{L+1}^{l-1}(\mu), 
\delta_{L+1}^{l}(\lambda)\omega_{L+1}^{l}(\mu) = \omega_{L+1}^{l+1}(\mu), 
\gamma_{L+1}^{l}(\lambda)\omega_{L+1}^{l}(\mu) = 0.$$
(73)

Similarly, for site L + 2 the reference state can be chosen as

$$\omega_{L+2}^{l}(\mu,\epsilon) = \vartheta_{1}(s + (L+2+l)\eta - \mu - \epsilon)e_{L+2}^{+} + \vartheta_{4}(s + (L+2+l)\eta - \mu - \epsilon)e_{L+2}^{-}.$$
 (74)

1 ( )

Then the action of the local operators are given by:

$$\alpha_{L+2}^{l}(\lambda)\omega_{L+2}^{l}(\mu,\epsilon) = \omega_{L+2}^{l-1}(\mu,\epsilon),$$
  

$$\delta_{L+2}^{l}(\lambda)\omega_{L+2}^{l}(\mu,\epsilon) = \frac{h(\lambda-\mu-\epsilon)}{h(\lambda-\mu-\epsilon+\eta)}\omega_{L+2}^{l+1}(\mu,\epsilon),$$
  

$$\gamma_{L+2}^{l}(\lambda)\omega_{L+2}^{l}(\mu,\epsilon) = 0.$$
(75)

From the local actions (73) and (75) it is straightforward, that the global state written as

$$\Omega_l^+ = \omega_1^l \otimes \omega_2^l \otimes \cdots \otimes \omega_L^l \otimes \omega_{L+1}^l(\mu) \otimes \omega_{L+2}^l(\mu, \epsilon),$$
(76)

is a proper reference state, satisfying the following relations:

$$A_{l}^{+}(\lambda)\Omega_{l}^{+} = \frac{h(\lambda - \mu)}{h(\lambda - \mu - \eta)}\Omega_{l-1}^{+},$$
  

$$D_{l}^{+}(\lambda)\Omega_{l}^{+} = \frac{h(\lambda - \mu - \epsilon)}{h(\lambda - \mu - \epsilon + \eta)} \left(\frac{h(\lambda)}{h(\lambda + \eta)}\right)^{L}\Omega_{l+1}^{+},$$
  

$$C_{l}^{+}(\lambda)\Omega_{l}^{+} = 0.$$
(77)

In order to obtain the eigenstates and eigenvalues of the enlarged transfer matrix, we again consider the more general transformations

$$T_a^{+,k,l}(\lambda) = M_k^{-1}(\lambda)T_a^+(\lambda)M_l(\lambda) = \begin{pmatrix} A_{k,l}^+(\lambda) & B_{k,l}^+(\lambda) \\ C_{k,l}^+(\lambda) & D_{k,l}^+(\lambda) \end{pmatrix}.$$
(78)

The *R*-matrices introduced on the two extra sites satisfy the Yang-Baxter equation, therefore the *RTT*-relation (26) remains valid even for the enlarged monodromy matrix  $T_a^+(\lambda)$ . Since the transformation matrices are unchanged, the elements of the enlarged and gauged transformed monodromy matrix  $T_a^{+(k,l)}(\lambda)$  satisfy the same commutation relations (45) as the operators  $A_{k,l}(\lambda), B_{k,l}(\lambda), C_{k,l}(\lambda)$  and  $D_{k,l}(\lambda)$ . Therefore the eigenstates and eigenvalues of the enlarged transfer matrix can be obtained in the same way as for the original chain. The only differences compared to the formulae (49),(51) and (52) are that the eigenvalues of the operators  $A_l(\lambda)$  and  $D_l(\lambda)$  have to be replaced, in accordance with (77), and that the number of rapidities *n* is increased by 1 (since the length of the chain is increased by 2). Accordingly, the state

$$\Psi_{\theta}^{+}(\lambda_{1},\ldots,\lambda_{m}) = \sum_{l=-\infty}^{\infty} e^{2\pi i l\theta} \Psi_{l}^{+}(\lambda_{1},\ldots,\lambda_{m}), \qquad (79)$$

with

$$\Psi_l^+(\lambda_1,\ldots,\lambda_m) = B_{l+1,l-1}^+(\lambda_1)\ldots B_{l+m,l-m}^+(\lambda_m)\Omega_{l-m}^+,$$
(80)

and m = n + 1 = L/2 + 1, is an eigenstate of the enlarged transfer matrix, with eigenvalue

$$\Lambda^{+}(\lambda|\mu,\epsilon) = e^{2\pi i\theta} \frac{h(\lambda-\mu)}{h(\lambda-\mu-\eta)} \prod_{k=1}^{m} \alpha(\lambda,\lambda_{k}) + e^{-2\pi i\theta} \frac{h(\lambda-\mu-\epsilon)}{h(\lambda-\mu-\epsilon+\eta)} \left(\frac{h(\lambda)}{h(\lambda+\eta)}\right)^{L} \prod_{k=1}^{m} \alpha(\lambda_{k},\lambda), \quad (81)$$

given that the modified Bethe equations are satisfied:

$$\frac{h(\lambda_j - \mu - \eta)h(\lambda_j - \mu - \epsilon)}{h(\lambda_j - \mu - \epsilon + \eta)} \left(\frac{h(\lambda_j)}{h(\lambda_j + \eta)}\right)^L = e^{4\pi i\theta} \prod_{\substack{k=1\\k \neq j}}^m \frac{\alpha(\lambda_j, \lambda_k)}{\alpha(\lambda_k, \lambda_j)}.$$
(82)

Once the enlarged transfer matrix eigenvalue (81) is obtained, the remaining task is to evaluate the differentiation, present in (70). To do this, we have to examine how the Bethe roots change

in the limit  $\epsilon \to 0$ . As it was shown in [20], at the limit  $\epsilon \to 0$  the two extra sites decouple and (some of) the eigenstates of the enlarged chain take the form

$$t^{+}(\lambda) \left| \Psi^{+} \right\rangle = \Lambda_{f}(\lambda | \lambda_{1}, \dots, \lambda_{n}) \Big( \left| \delta \right\rangle \otimes \left| \Psi(\lambda_{1}, \dots, \lambda_{n}) \right\rangle \Big), \tag{83}$$

where  $|\Psi(\lambda_1,...,\lambda_n)\rangle$  is the eigenstate and  $\Lambda_f(\lambda|\lambda_1,...,\lambda_n)$  is the eigenvalue of the original chain. In this limit, the m = n + 1 rapidities go to the set  $\{\mu, \lambda_1, ..., \lambda_n\}$ , where  $\{\lambda_1, ..., \lambda_n\}$  are the Bethe roots of the original chain. This can be seen by considering the transfer matrix eigenvalue (81):

$$e^{2\pi i\theta} \frac{h(\lambda-\mu)}{h(\lambda-\mu-\eta)} \alpha(\lambda,\tilde{\mu}) \prod_{k=1}^{n} \alpha(\lambda,\tilde{\lambda}_{k}) + e^{-2\pi i\theta} \frac{h(\lambda-\mu-\epsilon)}{h(\lambda-\mu-\epsilon+\eta)} \left(\frac{h(\lambda)}{h(\lambda+\eta)}\right)^{L} \alpha(\tilde{\mu},\lambda) \prod_{k=1}^{n} \alpha(\tilde{\lambda}_{k},\lambda), \quad (84)$$

which clearly goes to  $\Lambda_f(\lambda|\lambda_1,...,\lambda_n)$  in the limit  $\epsilon \to 0$ ,  $\tilde{\mu} \to \mu$ , and  $\tilde{\lambda}_i \to \lambda_i$  (using the fact that  $h(\lambda)$  is odd).

Therefore in the limit  $\epsilon \rightarrow 0$ , the solutions of the Bethe equations (82) take the form

$$\tilde{\mu} = \mu + \epsilon \gamma + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2), \qquad \tilde{\lambda}_j = \lambda_j + \epsilon \Delta \lambda_j + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2).$$
 (85)

Our numerical results suggest, that the parameter  $\theta$  in the Bethe equations does not change as  $\epsilon$  varies. Therefore, it is indeed enough to examine the  $\epsilon$ -dependence of the Bethe roots, and  $\theta$  can be considered as a constant throughout the calculation.

The factor  $\gamma$  can be obtained from the Bethe equation for the rapidity  $\tilde{\mu}$ :

$$\frac{h(\tilde{\mu}-\mu-\eta)h(\tilde{\mu}-\mu-\epsilon)}{h(\tilde{\mu}-\mu)h(\tilde{\mu}-\mu-\epsilon+\eta)} \left(\frac{h(\tilde{\mu})}{h(\tilde{\mu}+\eta)}\right)^{L} \prod_{k=1}^{n} \frac{\alpha(\tilde{\lambda}_{k},\tilde{\mu})}{\alpha(\tilde{\mu},\tilde{\lambda}_{k})} = e^{4\pi i\theta} \,. \tag{86}$$

Since for  $|x| \ll 1$  the function h(x) behaves linearly  $(h(x) \approx x)$ , the  $\epsilon \to 0$  limit of (86) leads to:

$$\frac{1-\gamma}{\gamma} \left(\frac{h(\mu)}{h(\mu+\eta)}\right)^{L} \prod_{k=1}^{n} \frac{\alpha(\lambda_{k},\mu)}{\alpha(\mu,\lambda_{k})} = e^{4\pi i\theta} \,. \tag{87}$$

Therefore  $\gamma$  is given by:

$$\gamma = \frac{\mathfrak{a}(\mu)}{1 + \mathfrak{a}(\mu)}, \quad \text{with} \quad \mathfrak{a}(u) = e^{-4i\pi\theta} \left(\frac{h(u)}{h(u+\eta)}\right)^L \prod_{k=1}^n \frac{\alpha(\lambda_k, u)}{\alpha(u, \lambda_k)}.$$
(88)

Similarly,  $\Delta \lambda_j$  can be obtained from the logarithmic form of the other Bethe equations:

$$p(\tilde{\lambda}_{j} - \mu - \epsilon) + p(\tilde{\lambda}_{j} - \mu - \eta) + \delta(\tilde{\lambda}_{j} - \tilde{\mu}) + Lp(\tilde{\lambda}_{j}) + \sum_{k \neq j} \delta(\tilde{\lambda}_{j} - \tilde{\lambda}_{k}) = 2\pi \left( Z_{j} + 2\theta \right), \quad (89)$$

where  $Z_i \in \mathbb{Z}$ , and the functions  $p(\lambda)$  and  $\delta(\lambda)$  are defined as:

$$e^{ip(\lambda)} = \frac{h(\lambda)}{h(\lambda+\eta)}, \qquad e^{i\delta(\lambda)} = \frac{h(\lambda+\eta)}{h(\lambda-\eta)}.$$
 (90)

From (89), the vector of rapidity shifts  $\Delta\lambda$  can be expressed as:

$$G \cdot \Delta \lambda = \mathbf{H}(\mu), \tag{91}$$

where

$$G_{jk} = \frac{\partial (2\pi Z_k)}{\partial \lambda_j} \bigg|_{\epsilon=0} = \delta_{jk} \bigg[ Lp'(\lambda_j) + \sum_{l=1}^n \varphi(\lambda_j - \lambda_l) \bigg] - \varphi(\lambda_j - \lambda_k),$$
(92)

with  $\varphi(\lambda) = \delta'(\lambda)$  is the Gaudin matrix. Important to note that the first three terms in (89) do not contribute to the Gaudin matrix, since their  $\lambda$ -derivatives vanish when  $\epsilon$  is set to zero. The quantity  $\mathbf{H}(\mu)$  is a column vector with entries given by:

$$H_k(\mu) = p'(\lambda_k - \mu) + \frac{\mathfrak{a}(\mu)}{1 + \mathfrak{a}(\mu)}\varphi(\lambda_k - \mu).$$
(93)

The derivative of the transfer matrix eigenvalue of the enlarged chain (81) then can be calculated by using (88) and (91). A somewhat lengthy and technical computation yields the result:

$$i\left(\left.\frac{d}{d\epsilon}\log\Lambda^{+}(\nu|\mu,\epsilon)\right|_{\epsilon=0}\right) = \mathbf{H}(\nu)\cdot G^{-1}\cdot\mathbf{H}(\mu) + l(\mu,\nu) + l(\nu,\mu),$$
(94)

with

$$l(\mu, \nu) = \frac{p'(\nu - \mu)}{(1 + \mathfrak{a}(\mu))(1 + \mathfrak{a}^{-1}(\nu))}.$$
(95)

To obtain the current mean values, one has to take the derivative of (94) with respect to  $\nu$  and Taylor-expand it in  $\mu$  and  $\nu$  around zero. Since for  $|u| \ll 1$  the function  $\mathfrak{a}(u)$  behaves as  $\mathfrak{a}(u) \sim u^L$ , therefore we can safely substitute it with 0. As a result,  $\mathbf{H}(\mu)$  can be approximated by  $H_k(\mu) \approx p'(\lambda_k - u)$ . Moreover,  $l(\mu, \nu)$  can be simply taken to be zero. All these substitutions lead to the exact result for the current mean values:

$$\langle \lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n | \hat{J}^{\beta}_{\alpha}(j) | \lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_n \rangle = \mathbf{q}'_{\beta} \cdot G^{-1} \cdot \mathbf{q}_{\alpha},$$
(96)

where  $\mathbf{q}_{\alpha}$  and  $\mathbf{q}_{\beta}'$  are column vectors with elements given by

$$(\mathbf{q}_{\alpha})_{j} = q_{\alpha}(\lambda_{j}), \qquad (\mathbf{q}_{\beta}')_{j} = \frac{dq_{\beta}(\lambda_{j})}{d\lambda},$$
(97)

with  $q_{\alpha}(\lambda)$  being the charge eigenfunctions, given by (55). We also used that p'(u) = (-i)e(u) is the energy eigenfunction. With this, the proof of the main result (20) is complete.

In the Appendix C we also present numerical checks of the main result.

### 5 Conclusion and outlook

In this work, we derived the exact finite volume mean values of the current and generalized current operators in the XYZ model. The functional form of the final result is identical to that of the earlier results for the XXZ chains. This is a perhaps surprising finding, given that the XYZ model lacks U(1)-symmetry, therefore the structure of the Bethe eigenstates is very different from those of the XXZ models. A common property of the two classes of models is that the charge mean values can be expressed using the set of rapidities, which are determined by the Bethe equations. Our present results show that it is very natural and convenient to express also the current mean values using this set of dynamical variables.

The methods of this work go back to the classical paper [58], and they can be applied only in even volumes. It would be interesting to consider the current mean values also with other methods, perhaps via Separation of Variables (SoV).

In this work, we considered only the finite volume situation, the thermodynamic limit is left to further work. It would be important to compare the resulting formulas with those of earlier work, for example [63, 64]. This would help to understand the general structure of correlation functions in these models.

Finally, it would be interesting to work out Generalized Hydrodynamics for the XYZ spin chain. This could lead to exact predictions for the transport of conserved charges (for example

the energy, see [22]). The physical meaning of the rapidity variables is less clear in this model. It would be interesting to consider quantum quenches and also entanglement production in this model, and to compare with earlier results, which were derived for models with local U(1)-symmetries (see for example [73]). Our results for the current mean values are a first step in this direction.

# Acknowledgements

We are thankful to Tamás Gombor for very useful discussions.

# A Elliptic functions

Here we present the definitions of the elliptic theta functions, and a list of their properties which are used in the main text. For more details on them see [74]. The theta functions can be defined as infinite sums:

$$\begin{split} \vartheta_{1}(u,q) &= -i\sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} (-1)^{n} q^{(n+1/2)^{2}} e^{i(2n+1)u} = 2\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (-1)^{n+1} q^{(n-1/2)^{2}} \sin\left((2n-1)u\right), \\ \vartheta_{2}(u,q) &= \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} q^{(n+1/2)^{2}} e^{i(2n+1)u} = 2\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} q^{(n-1/2)^{2}} \cos\left((2n-1)u\right), \\ \vartheta_{3}(u,q) &= \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} q^{n^{2}} e^{i2nu} = 1 + 2\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} q^{n^{2}} \cos\left(2nu\right), \\ \vartheta_{4}(u,q) &= \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} (-1)^{n} q^{n^{2}} e^{i2nu} = 1 + 2\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (-1)^{n} q^{n^{2}} \cos\left(2nu\right). \end{split}$$
(A.1)

Here q is the nome of the functions (|q| < 1). The notation  $\vartheta_j(u|\tau)$ ,  $(j \in \{1, 2, 3, 4\})$  is also used, where  $\tau$  (Im  $\tau > 0$ ) is called the parameter of the function, and is related to q as  $q = e^{i\pi\tau}$ . For brevity we do not denote either q or  $\tau$ , and simply use the notation  $\vartheta_j(u)$ . From (A.1) it is obvious that  $\vartheta_1(u)$  is odd, while  $\vartheta_2(u)$ ,  $\vartheta_3(u)$  and  $\vartheta_4(u)$  are even functions of u. The theta functions are quasiperiodic functions with periods  $\pi$  and  $\pi\tau$ :

$$\begin{split} \vartheta_1(u+\pi) &= -\vartheta_1(u), \qquad \vartheta_1(u+\pi\tau) = -\frac{1}{q}e^{-2iu}\vartheta_1(u), \\ \vartheta_2(u+\pi) &= -\vartheta_2(u), \qquad \vartheta_2(u+\pi\tau) = \frac{1}{q}e^{-2iu}\vartheta_2(u), \\ \vartheta_3(u+\pi) &= \vartheta_3(u), \qquad \vartheta_3(u+\pi\tau) = \frac{1}{q}e^{-2iu}\vartheta_3(u), \\ \vartheta_4(u+\pi) &= \vartheta_4(u), \qquad \vartheta_4(u+\pi\tau) = -\frac{1}{q}e^{-2iu}\vartheta_4(u). \end{split}$$
(A.2)

The theta functions also satisfy addition theorems, which are used throughout the main text:

$$\begin{split} \vartheta_{1}(u)\vartheta_{1}(v)\vartheta_{1}(w)\vartheta_{1}(u+v+w) + \vartheta_{4}(u)\vartheta_{4}(v)\vartheta_{4}(w)\vartheta_{4}(u+v+w) \\ &= \vartheta_{4}(0)\vartheta_{4}(u+v)\vartheta_{4}(u+w)\vartheta_{4}(v+w), \\ \vartheta_{1}(u)\vartheta_{1}(v)\vartheta_{4}(w)\vartheta_{4}(u+v+w) + \vartheta_{4}(u)\vartheta_{4}(v)\vartheta_{1}(w)\vartheta_{1}(u+v+w) \\ &= \vartheta_{4}(0)\vartheta_{4}(u+v)\vartheta_{1}(u+v)\vartheta_{1}(v+w), \\ \vartheta_{4}(u-v)\vartheta_{1}(u+v) - \vartheta_{4}(u+v)\vartheta_{1}(u-v) = \frac{2\vartheta_{1}(v)\vartheta_{2}(u)\vartheta_{3}(u)\vartheta_{4}(v)}{\vartheta_{2}(0)\vartheta_{3}(0)}. \end{split}$$
(A.3)

### **B** Charge and current operators

Here we present the explicit form of the first few charge and current operators in the XYZ model. The set of local conserved charges is encoded by the transfer matrix. However, a more convenient way of explicitly calculating these charge operators is provided by the boost operator  $\mathcal{B}$ , which is defined on an infinite chain by the formal expression [75, 76]

$$\mathcal{B} = \sum_{j=-\infty}^{\infty} j h_{j,j+1}.$$
 (B.1)

With the help of  $\mathcal{B}$ , the charge operators can be obtained recursively:

$$\hat{Q}_{\alpha+1} = i \left[ \mathcal{B}, \hat{Q}_{\alpha} \right] + \text{const.}$$
 (B.2)

The constant term is not fixed by the boost operator. In the expressions below, we chose them to match the construction coming from the transfer matrix (29). It is convenient to introduce the vectors  $\underline{\sigma}_i$ ,  $\underline{\hat{\sigma}}_i$  and  $\underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_i$  with elements given by

$$(\underline{\sigma}_j)_a = \sigma_j^a, \qquad (\underline{\hat{\sigma}}_j)_a = \sqrt{J_a}\sigma_j^a, \qquad (\underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_j)_a = \sqrt{\frac{J_x J_y J_z}{J_a}}\sigma_j^a, \qquad (B.3)$$

where  $\sigma_j^a$  (a = x, y, z) is the appropriate Pauli matrix at site j and the  $J_a$ 's are the coefficients in the Hamiltonian (1). Using this notation, the first three higher charge density can be written as [70]:

$$\begin{aligned} \hat{q}_{3}(j) &= -\frac{1}{2} \Big( \underline{\hat{\sigma}}_{j} \times \underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_{j+1} \Big) \cdot \underline{\hat{\sigma}}_{j+2}, \\ \hat{q}_{4}(j) &= \Big( \Big( \underline{\hat{\sigma}}_{j} \times \underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_{j+1} \Big) \times \underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_{j+2} \Big) \cdot \underline{\hat{\sigma}}_{j+3} + J_{x} J_{y} J_{z} \underline{\sigma}_{j} \cdot \underline{\sigma}_{j+2} + \sum_{a=x,y,z} J_{a}^{2} \hat{\sigma}_{j}^{a} \hat{\sigma}_{j+1}^{a} \\ &- 2 \Big( J_{x}^{2} + J_{y}^{2} + J_{z}^{2} \Big) h_{j,j+1} + C_{4}, \\ \hat{q}_{5}(j) &= -3 \left\{ \Big[ \Big( \Big( \underline{\hat{\sigma}}_{j} \times \underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_{j+1} \Big) \times \underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_{j+2} \Big) \times \underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_{j+3} \Big] \cdot \underline{\hat{\sigma}}_{j+4} + \sum_{a,b,c} \frac{J_{x} J_{y} J_{z}}{J_{a}} \epsilon_{abc} \Big( \hat{\sigma}_{j}^{a} \overline{\sigma}_{j+2}^{b} \widehat{\sigma}_{j+3}^{c} \\ &+ \hat{\sigma}_{j}^{b} \overline{\sigma}_{j+1}^{c} \hat{\sigma}_{j+3}^{a} \Big) - \sum_{a,b,c} \epsilon_{abc} J_{b}^{2} \hat{\sigma}_{j}^{a} \overline{\sigma}_{j+1}^{b} \hat{\sigma}_{j+2}^{c} \Big\} - 4 \Big( J_{x}^{2} + J_{y}^{2} + J_{z}^{2} \Big) \hat{q}_{3}(j). \end{aligned}$$
(B.4)

Here  $\cdot$  and  $\times$  denote the usual scalar and vector products, respectively, while  $\epsilon_{abc}$  is the Levi-Civita symbol. The constant  $C_4$  is defined as:

$$C_4 = \frac{1}{2} \left. \frac{d^3}{d\lambda^3} \left( \log h(\lambda + \eta) \right) \right|_{\lambda = 0} \,. \tag{B.5}$$

The current operators describing the flow of the charges are defined through the continuity equation:

$$i[H, \hat{q}_{\alpha}(j)] = \hat{J}_{\alpha}(j) - \hat{J}_{\alpha}(j+1).$$
(B.6)

One can define generalized current operators as well, which describe the flow of the conserved charges under the time evolution governed by the charge  $\hat{Q}_{\beta}$ :

$$i[\hat{Q}_{\beta}, \hat{q}_{\alpha}(j)] = \hat{J}_{\alpha}^{\beta}(j) - \hat{J}_{\alpha}^{\beta}(j+1).$$
(B.7)

The first few of these current operators are given by:

$$\begin{split} \hat{J}_{2}(j) &= \frac{1}{2} \Big( \underline{\hat{\sigma}}_{j-1} \times \underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_{j} \Big) \cdot \underline{\hat{\sigma}}_{j+1} ,\\ \hat{J}_{3}(j) &= -\frac{1}{2} \Big( \Big( \underline{\hat{\sigma}}_{j-1} \times \underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_{j} \Big) \times \underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_{j+1} \Big) \cdot \underline{\hat{\sigma}}_{j+2} + \frac{1}{2} \Big( \sum_{a=x,y,z} J_{a}^{2} \hat{\sigma}_{j}^{a} \hat{\sigma}_{j+1}^{a} - 2 \Big( J_{x}^{2} + J_{y}^{2} + J_{z}^{2} \Big) h_{j,j+1} \Big) ,\\ \hat{J}_{2}^{3}(j) &= -\frac{1}{2} \left\{ \Big( \Big( \underline{\hat{\sigma}}_{j-2} \times \underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_{j-1} \Big) \times \underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_{j} \Big) \cdot \underline{\hat{\sigma}}_{j+1} + \Big( \Big( \underline{\hat{\sigma}}_{j-1} \times \underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_{j} \Big) \times \underline{\tilde{\sigma}}_{j+1} \Big) \cdot \underline{\hat{\sigma}}_{j+2} \right. \\ &+ \sum_{a=x,y,z} J_{a}^{2} \Big( \hat{\sigma}_{j-1}^{a} \hat{\sigma}_{j}^{a} + \hat{\sigma}_{j}^{a} \hat{\sigma}_{j+1}^{a} \Big) - 2 \Big( J_{x}^{2} + J_{y}^{2} + J_{z}^{2} \Big) (h_{j-1,j} + h_{j,j+1}) + 2 J_{x} J_{y} J_{z} \underline{\sigma}_{j-1} \cdot \underline{\sigma}_{j+1} \Big\} . \end{split}$$
(B.8)

From (B.4) and (B.8) it can be seen, that  $\hat{J}_2(j) = -\hat{q}_3(j-1)$ .

## C Numerical results

In order to check our main result (20), we numerically compared it to exact diagonalization. Numerical solutions to the Bethe equations for the XYZ model were considered previously in [59], in the framework of the so called Off-Diagonal Bethe Ansatz. However, to the best of our knowledge, in that paper the explicit values of the Bethe roots were only given for a special choice of  $\eta$ , which satisfies the constraint (56). Our result works for that special choice as well, but here we consider the general case. Therefore, we solved the Bethe equations (52) numerically (with  $\theta = 0$ ), for randomly chosen parameters of the model, and calculated the charge and current mean values according to the generalized Bethe Ansatz solution and our main result. These results agreed with the ones obtained from the exact diagonalization with high numerical precision. Important to note, that the current operators (B.8) defined by the continuity equation only up to a free constant term. However, the current generating function (62) (and consequently our main result) is well-defined. As a result, the current mean values obtained from exact diagonalization may differ by a constant from the ones calculated by (20). We disregarded these constant terms, and in the tables below, displayed the results calculated according to (20). Unfortunately, solving the Bethe equations numerically for the whole spectrum proved to be a difficult task, and we were only able to obtain the Bethe roots for a subset of the eigenstates of the Hamiltonian. Nevertheless, in the cases found, the current mean values agreed with our main result.

In Table 1-4, we present the numerical results for chain lengths L = 4 and L = 6 with different parameters of the Hamiltonian. Concrete formulas for the real space representation of the charges and currents are found in the Appendix B.

	$\lambda_1$	$\lambda_2$
1.	-0.461 + 2.693 i	-0.461 - 2.693 i
2.	-0.461	1.11
3.	1.11 - 2.597 i	-0.461 + 2.597 i
4.	-0.461 - 2.597 i	1.11 + 2.597 i
5.	0.2075 - 1.479 i	-1.129 + 1.479 i
6.	1.11 + 1.479 i	-0.461 - 1.479 i
7.	1.11 - 2.406 i	1.11 + 2.406 <i>i</i>

Table 1: Bethe roots for  $\eta = 0.922$ ,  $q = 2.70 \times 10^{-3}$  and L = 4.

	Ε	$\langle \hat{Q}_3 \rangle$	$\langle \hat{Q}_4 \rangle$	$\left\langle \hat{J}_{2}\right\rangle$	$\left\langle \hat{J}_{3} \right\rangle$	$\left< \hat{J}_2^3 \right>$
1.	-5.952	0	0	0	7.499	0
2.	-3.034	0	38.224	0	0	-9.556
3.	-1.538	6.277	-9.391	-1.569	2.348	2.348
4.	-1.538	-6.277	-9.391	1.569	2.348	2.348
5.	-0.116	0	0	0	-0.144	0
6.	-0.041	0	-0.661	0	0	0.165
7.	1.456	0	0	0	-0.312	0

Table 2: Charge and current mean values for  $\eta = 0.922$ ,  $q = 2.70 \times 10^{-3}$  and L = 4.

Table 3: Bethe roots for  $\eta = 0.620$ ,  $q = 3.80 \times 10^{-4}$  and L = 6.

	$\lambda_1$	$\lambda_2$	$\lambda_3$
1.	-0.3102 + 0.1242 <i>i</i>	1.261 + 0.2323 i	-0.3102 - 0.3565 i
2.	-0.3102	-1.027 - 1.969 i	0.4069 + 1.969 i
3.	-0.3102 - 1.969 i	-0.3102	1.261 + 1.969 i
4.	1.261 + 0.6368 <i>i</i>	1.261 - 0.6368 i	-0.3102
5.	0.4093 - 2.063 i	-1.03 + 1.875 i	-0.3102 + 0.1875 i
6.	-1.03 - 1.875 i	-0.3102 + 3.75 i	0.4093 - 1.875 i
7.	-3.452 + 4.125 i	-3.452 - 2.06 i	1.261 - 2.065 i
8.	-0.3102 + 2.06 i	1.261 - 1.873 i	-0.3102 - 0.1872 i
9.	-0.3102 - 0.1711 i	1.261 - 0.5394 i	1.261 + 0.7105 <i>i</i>
10.	1.261 + 3.227 i	-0.3102 - 3.767 i	1.261 + 0.5394 i
11.	1.261 - 0.5463 i	-0.6228 + 0.2731 i	0.002408 + 0.2731 <i>i</i>
12.	-0.6228 - 0.2731 i	0.002408 - 0.2731 i	1.261 + 0.5463 <i>i</i>
13.	-0.3102 + 0.6256 i	0.4476 + 1.656 <i>i</i>	-1.068 - 2.282 i
14.	-1.068 - 1.656 i	0.4476 + 2.282 i	-0.3102 - 0.6256 i
15.	-0.3102 - 0.6307 i	-0.3102 - 1.634 i	1.261 + 2.265 <i>i</i>
16.	1.261 + 1.673 i	-0.3102 - 2.304 i	-0.3102 + 0.6307 i
17.	-0.3102 + 0.4694 <i>i</i>	1.261 + 3.133 i	1.261 - 3.603 i
18.	1.261 + 0.8047 <i>i</i>	-0.3102 - 0.4694 i	1.261 - 0.3353 i
19.	0.3602 + 1.969 i	1.261	-0.9806 - 1.969 i
20.	-0.3102 - 1.969 i	1.261	1.261 + 1.969 i
21.	1.261 - 0.939 i	1.261 - 2.999 i	1.261 + 3.938 i

	Ε	$\langle \hat{Q}_3 \rangle$	$\langle \hat{Q}_4 \rangle$	$\langle \hat{Q}_5 \rangle$	$\langle \hat{J}_2 \rangle$	$\langle \hat{J}_3 \rangle$	$\left< \hat{J}_2^3 \right>$
1.	-7.323	-3.208	11.558	1024.882	0.535	10.821	-1.926
2.	-6.260	0	133.886	0	0	-0.022	-22.314
3.	-6.246	0	133.802	0	0	0	-22.300
4.	-5.385	0	133.987	0	0	-0.214	-22.331
5.	-4.535	-13.460	-5.165	571.976	2.243	6.685	0.861
6.	-4.535	13.460	-5.165	-571.976	-2.243	6.685	0.861
7.	-4.528	-13.468	-5.054	574.289	2.245	6.678	0.842
8.	-4.528	13.468	-5.054	-574.289	-2.245	6.678	0.842
9.	-3.870	13.460	5.165	-686.283	-2.243	5.727	-0.861
10.	-3.870	-13.460	5.165	686.283	2.243	5.727	-0.861
11.	-1.741	-3.154	8.965	134.472	0.526	-0.400	-1.494
12.	-1.741	3.154	8.965	-134.472	-0.526	-0.400	-1.494
13.	-1.085	-3.189	-11.482	-48.155	0.531	1.584	1.914
14.	-1.085	3.189	-11.482	48.155	-0.531	1.584	1.914
15.	-1.083	3.208	-11.558	48.281	-0.535	1.591	1.926
16.	-1.083	-3.208	-11.558	-48.281	0.535	1.591	1.926
17.	-0.848	-5.843	-22.634	-88.228	0.974	2.491	3.772
18.	-0.848	5.843	-22.634	88.228	-0.974	2.491	3.772
19.	0.607	0	-1.487	0	0	-0.020	0.248
20.	0.637	0	-1.499	0	0	0	0.250
21.	1.214	0	-0.524	0	0	-0.132	0.087

Table 4: Charge and current mean values for  $\eta = 0.620$ ,  $q = 3.80 \times 10^{-4}$  and L = 6.

# References

- R. J. Baxter, Exactly solved models in statistical mechanics, in Integrable systems in statistical mechanics, World Scientific, Singapore, ISBN 9780486462714 (1982), doi:10.1142/9789814415255\_0002.
- [2] B. Sutherland, *Beautiful models*, World Scientific, Singapore, ISBN 9789812388599 (2004), doi:10.1142/5552.
- [3] H. Bethe, Zur Theorie der Metalle, Z. Phys. 71, 205 (1931), doi:10.1007/BF01341708.
- [4] V. Korepin, N. Bogoliubov and A. Izergin, Quantum inverse scattering method and correlation functions, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, ISBN 9780511628832 (1993), doi:10.1017/CBO9780511628832.
- [5] M. Takahashi, Thermodynamics of one-dimensional solvable models, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, ISBN 9780511524332 (1999), doi:10.1017/CBO9780511524332.
- [6] O. A. Castro-Alvaredo, B. Doyon and T. Yoshimura, *Emergent hydrodynamics in integrable quantum systems out of equilibrium*, Phys. Rev. X 6, 041065 (2016), doi:10.1103/PhysRevX.6.041065.
- [7] B. Bertini, M. Collura, J. De Nardis and M. Fagotti, *Transport in out-of-equilibrium XXZ chains: Exact profiles of charges and currents*, Phys. Rev. Lett. **117**, 207201 (2016), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.117.207201.

- [8] A. Bastianello, B. Bertini, B. Doyon and R. Vasseur, Introduction to the special issue on emergent hydrodynamics in integrable many-body systems, J. Stat. Mech.: Theor. Exp. 014001 (2022), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/ac3e6a.
- [9] V. B. Bulchandani, R. Vasseur, C. Karrasch and J. E. Moore, Bethe-Boltzmann hydrodynamics and spin transport in the XXZ chain, Phys. Rev. B 97, 045407 (2018), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.97.045407.
- [10] V. B. Bulchandani, R. Vasseur, C. Karrasch and J. E. Moore, Solvable hydrodynamics of quantum integrable systems, Phys. Rev. Lett. 119, 220604 (2017), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.119.220604.
- [11] B. Doyon and H. Spohn, Drude weight for the Lieb-Liniger Bose gas, SciPost Phys. 3, 039 (2017), doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.3.6.039.
- [12] E. Ilievski and J. De Nardis, *Microscopic origin of ideal conductivity in integrable quantum models*, Phys. Rev. Lett. **119**, 020602 (2017), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.119.020602.
- [13] S. Fujimoto and N. Kawakami, Exact Drude weight for the one-dimensional Hubbard model at finite temperatures, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 31, 465 (1998), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/31/2/008.
- [14] X. Zotos, Finite temperature Drude weight of the one-dimensional spin- 1/2 Heisenberg model, Phys. Rev. Lett. 82, 1764 (1999), doi:10.1103/physrevlett.82.1764.
- [15] A. Klümper and K. Sakai, *The thermal conductivity of the spin-1/2 XXZ chain at arbitrary temperature*, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. **35**, 2173 (2002), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/35/9/307.
- [16] M. Collura, A. De Luca and J. Viti, *Analytic solution of the domain-wall nonequilibrium stationary state*, Phys. Rev. B **97**, 081111 (2018), doi:10.1103/physrevb.97.081111.
- B. Doyon, T. Yoshimura and J.-S. Caux, *Soliton gases and generalized hydrodynamics*, Phys. Rev. Lett. **120**, 045301 (2018), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.120.045301.
- [18] M. Borsi, B. Pozsgay and L. Pristyák, Current operators in Bethe Ansatz and generalized hydrodynamics: An exact quantum-classical correspondence, Phys. Rev. X 10, 011054 (2020), doi:10.1103/PhysRevX.10.011054.
- [19] B. Pozsgay, Current operators in integrable spin chains: Lessons from long range deformations, SciPost Phys. 8, 016 (2020), doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.8.2.016.
- [20] B. Pozsgay, Algebraic construction of current operators in integrable spin chains, Phys. Rev. Lett. 125, 070602 (2020), doi:10.1103/physrevlett.125.070602.
- [21] M. Borsi, B. Pozsgay and L. Pristyák, *Current operators in integrable models: A review*, J. Stat. Mech.: Theor. Exp. 094001 (2021), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/ac0f6b.
- [22] M. Schulz, S. R. Taylor, C. A. Hooley and A. Scardicchio, Energy transport in a disordered spin chain with broken U(1) symmetry: Diffusion, subdiffusion, and many-body localization, Phys. Rev. B 98, 180201 (2018), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.98.180201.
- [23] G. Pelegrí, J. Mompart, V. Ahufinger and A. J. Daley, Quantum magnetism with ultracold bosons carrying orbital angular momentum, Phys. Rev. A 100, 023615 (2019), doi:10.1103/PhysRevA.100.023615.

- [24] A. G. Izergin, Partition function of the six-vertex model in a finite volume, Sov. Phys. Dokl. 32, 878 (1987).
- [25] A. G. Izergin, D. A. Coker and V. E. Korepin, *Determinant formula for the six-vertex model*, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 25, 4315 (1992), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/25/16/010.
- [26] N. A. Slavnov, Calculation of scalar products of wave functions and form factors in the framework of the alcebraic Bethe ansatz, Theor. Math. Phys. 79, 502 (1989), doi:10.1007/BF01016531.
- [27] N. Kitanine, J. M. Maillet and V. Terras, Form factors of the XXZ Heisenberg finite chain, Nucl. Phys. B 554, 647 (1999), doi:10.1016/S0550-3213(99)00295-3.
- [28] N. Kitanine, J. M. Maillet and V. Terras, Correlation functions of the XXZ Heisenberg spin- chain in a magnetic field, Nucl. Phys. B 567, 554 (2000), doi:10.1016/S0550-3213(99)00619-7.
- [29] N. Kitanine, J. M. Maillet, N. A. Slavnov and V. Terras, Spin-spin correlation functions of the XXZ- Heisenberg chain in a magnetic field, Nucl. Phys. B 641, 487 (2002), doi:10.1016/S0550-3213(02)00583-7.
- [30] K. K. Kozlowski, Asymptotic analysis and quantum integrable models, (arXiv preprint) doi:10.48550/arXiv.1508.06085.
- [31] F. Göhmann, A. Klümper and A. Seel, Integral representations for correlation functions of the XXZ chain at finite temperature, J. Phys. A. 37, 7625 (2004), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/37/31/001.
- [32] H. E. Boos, J. Damerau, F. Göhmann, A. Klümper, J. Suzuki and A. Weiße, *Short-distance thermal correlations in the XXZ chain*, J. Stat. Mech.: Theor. Exp. P08010 (2008), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2008/08/P08010.
- [33] J. Damerau, F. Göhmann, N. P. Hasenclever and A. Klümper, *Density matrices for finite segments of Heisenberg chains of arbitrary length*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 40, 4439 (2007), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/40/17/002.
- [34] H. E. Boos and V. E. Korepin, Quantum spin chains and Riemann zeta function with odd arguments, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 34, 5311 (2001), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/34/26/301.
- [35] H. E. Boos, V. E. Korepin and F. A. Smirnov, *Emptiness formation probability and quantum Knizhnik-Zamolodchikov equation*, Nucl. Phys. B 658, 417 (2003), doi:10.1016/S0550-3213(03)00153-6.
- [36] H. Boos, M. Jimbo, T. Miwa, F. Smirnov and Y. Takeyama, *Hidden Grassmann structure in the XXZ model*, Commun. Math. Phys. 272, 263 (2007), doi:10.1007/s00220-007-0202-x.
- [37] H. Boos, M. Jimbo, T. Miwa, F. Smirnov and Y. Takeyama, *Hidden Grassmann structure in the XXZ model II: Creation operators*, Commun. Math. Phys. 286, 875 (2008), doi:10.1007/s00220-008-0617-z.
- [38] M. Jimbo, T. Miwa and F. Smirnov, Hidden Grassmann structure in the XXZ model III: Introducing the Matsubara direction, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 42, 304018 (2009), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/42/30/304018.

- [39] H. Boos, M. Jimbo, T. Miwa, F. Smirnov and Y. Takeyama, A recursion formula for the correlation functions of an inhomogeneous XXX model, St. Petersbg. Math. J. 17, 85 (2006), doi:10.1090/S1061-0022-06-00894-6.
- [40] H. Boos, M. Jimbo, T. Miwa, F. Smirnov and Y. Takeyama, Density matrix of a finite sub-chain of the Heisenberg anti-ferromagnet, Lett. Math. Phys. 75, 201 (2006), doi:10.1007/s11005-006-0054-x.
- [41] H. Boos, M. Jimbo, T. Miwa, F. Smirnov and Y. Takeyama, Algebraic representation of correlation functions in integrable spin chains, Ann. Henri Poincaré 7, 1395 (2006), doi:10.1007/s00023-006-0285-5.
- [42] H. E. Boos, F. Göhmann, A. Klümper and J. Suzuki, Factorization of multiple integrals representing the density matrix of a finite segment of the Heisenberg spin chain, J. Stat. Mech.: Theor. Exp. P04001 (2006), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2006/04/P04001.
- [43] J. Sato et al., Computation of static Heisenberg-Chain correlators: Control over length and temperature dependence, Phys. Rev. Lett. 106, 257201 (2011), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.106.257201.
- [44] N. Kitanine, Correlation functions of the higher spin XXX chains, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 34, 8151 (2001), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/34/39/314.
- [45] F. Göhmann, A. Seel and J. Suzuki, Correlation functions of the integrable isotropic spin-1 chain at finite temperature, J. Stat. Mech.: Theor. Exp. P11011 (2010), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2010/11/P11011.
- [46] A. Klümper, D. Nawrath and J. Suzuki, Correlation functions of the integrable isotropic spin-1 chain: Algebraic expressions for arbitrary temperature, J. Stat. Mech.: Theor. Exp. P08009 (2013), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2013/08/P08009.
- [47] G. A. P. Ribeiro and A. Klümper, Correlation functions of the integrable spin-s chain, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 49, 254001 (2016), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/49/25/254001.
- [48] A. G. Izergin, A. G. Pronko and N. I. Abarenkova, Temperature correlators in the onedimensional Hubbard model in the strong coupling limit, Phys. Lett. A 245, 537 (1998), doi:10.1016/S0375-9601(98)00442-3.
- [49] K. K. Kozlowski and E. Ragoucy, Asymptotic behaviour of two-point functions in multispecies models, Nucl. Phys. B 906, 241 (2016), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2016.03.005.
- [50] H. Boos, A. Hutsalyuk and K. S. Nirov, On the calculation of the correlation functions of the sl<sub>3</sub>-model by means of the reduced qKZ equation, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 51, 445202 (2018), doi:10.1088/1751-8121/aae1d6.
- [51] G. A. P. Ribeiro and A. Klümper, *Correlation functions of the integrable SU(n) spin chain*, J. Stat. Mech.: Theor. Exp. 013103 (2019), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/aaf31e.
- [52] G. A. P. Ribeiro, Correlation functions of integrable O(n) spin chains, Nucl. Phys. B 957, 115106 (2020), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2020.115106.
- [53] A. Hutsalyuk and A. Liashyk, *Master equation for correlation functions in algebra symmetry* gl(2|1) *related models*, (arXiv preprint) doi:10.48550/arXiv.2102.05017.
- [54] A. Cavaglià, N. Gromov and F. Levkovich-Maslyuk, Separation of variables and scalar products at any rank, J. High Energy Phys. 09, 052 (2019), doi:10.1007/JHEP09(2019)052.

- [55] N. Gromov, F. Levkovich-Maslyuk and P. Ryan, Determinant form of correlators in high rank integrable spin chains via separation of variables, J. High Energy Phys. 05, 169 (2021), doi:10.1007/JHEP05(2021)169.
- [56] N. Gromov, N. Primi and P. Ryan, Form-factors and complete basis of observables via separation of variables for higher rank spin chains, J. High Energy Phys. 11, 039 (2022), doi:10.1007/JHEP11(2022)039.
- [57] B. Pozsgay, Y. Jiang and G. Takács, TT-deformation and long range spin chains, J. High Energy Phys. 03, 092 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP03(2020)092.
- [58] L. A. Takhtadzhan and L. D. Faddeev, The Quantum method of the inverse problem and the Heisenberg XYZ model, Russ. Math. Surv. 34, 11 (1979), doi:10.1070/RM1979v034n05ABEH003909.
- [59] J. Cao, S. Cui, W.-L. Yang, K. Shi and Y. Wang, Spin-1/2 XYZ model revisit: General solutions via off-diagonal Bethe ansatz, Nucl. Phys. B 886, 185 (2014), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2014.06.026.
- [60] Y. Wang, W.-L. Yang, J. Cao and K. Shi, Off-diagonal Bethe Ansatz for exactly solvable models, Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Germany, ISBN 9783662467558 (2015), doi:10.1007/978-3-662-46756-5.
- [61] G. Niccoli and V. Terras, *The eight-vertex model with quasi-periodic boundary conditions*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. **49**, 044001 (2015), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/49/4/044001.
- [62] E. Ercolessi, S. Evangelisti and F. Ravanini, Exact entanglement entropy of the XYZ model and its sine-Gordon limit, Phys. Lett. A 374, 2101 (2010), doi:10.1016/j.physleta.2010.03.014.
- [63] D. Levy-Bencheton and V. Terras, An algebraic Bethe ansatz approach to form factors and correlation functions of the cyclic eight-vertex solid-on-solid model, J. Stat. Mech.: Theor. Exp. P04015 (2013), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2013/04/P04015.
- [64] H. Boos, M. Jimbo, T. Miwa, F. Smirnov and Y. Takeyama, *Traces on the Sklyanin algebra and correlation functions of the eight-vertex model*, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 38, 7629 (2005), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/38/35/003.
- [65] M. Lashkevich and Y. Pugai, Free field construction for correlation functions of the eightvertex model, Nucl. Phys. B 516, 623 (1998), doi:10.1016/S0550-3213(98)00086-8.
- [66] J. Shiraishi, Free field constructions for the elliptic algebra  $A_{q,p}(\{sl\}_2)$  and Baxter's eightvertex model, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A **19**, 363 (2004), doi:10.1142/S0217751X0402052X.
- [67] Y.-H. Quano, Form factors, correlation functions and vertex operators in the eight-vertex model at reflectionless points, (arXiv preprint) doi:10.48550/arXiv.hep-th/0410084.
- [68] N. Slavnov, A. Zabrodin and A. Zotov, *Scalar products of Bethe vectors in the 8-vertex model*, J. High Energy Phys. **06**, 123 (2020), doi:10.1007/JHEP06(2020)123.
- [69] N. Shiraishi, Proof of the absence of local conserved quantities in the XYZ chain with a magnetic field, Europhys. Lett. 128, 17002 (2019), doi:10.1209/0295-5075/128/17002.
- [70] Y. Nozawa and K. Fukai, Explicit construction of local conserved quantities in the XYZ spin-1/2 chain, Phys. Rev. Lett. 125, 090602 (2020), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.125.090602.

- [71] B. Nienhuis and O. Huijgen, *The local conserved quantities of the closed XXZ chain*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 54, 304001 (2021), doi:10.1088/1751-8121/ac0961.
- [72] H. E. Boos, F. Göhmann, A. Klümper and J. Suzuki, Factorization of the finite temperature correlation functions of the XXZ chain in a magnetic field, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 40, 10699 (2007), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/40/35/001.
- [73] V. Alba and P. Calabrese, Entanglement and thermodynamics after a quantum quench in integrable systems, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 114, 7947 (2017), doi:10.1073/pnas.1703516114.
- [74] I. S. Gradshteyn and I. M. Ryzhik, *Table of integrals, series, and products*, Academic Press, Cambridge, USA, ISBN 9780123736376 (1980), doi:10.1016/C2013-0-10754-4.
- [75] M. G. Tetelman, *Lorentz group for two-dimensional integrable lattice systems*, J. Exp. Theor. Phys. **55**, 306 (1982).
- [76] K. Sogo and M. Wadati, Boost operator and its application to quantum Gelfand-Levitan equation for Heisenberg-Ising chain with spin one-half, Prog. Theor. Phys. 69, 431 (1983), doi:10.1143/PTP.69.431.